



Online article and related content
current as of July 15, 2008.

African American Physicians and Organized Medicine, 1846-1968: Origins of a Racial Divide

Robert B. Baker; Harriet A. Washington; Ololade Olakanmi; et al.

JAMA. published online Jul 10, 2008; (doi:10.1001/jama.300.3.306)

<http://jama.ama-assn.org/cgi/content/full/300.3.306v1>

Correction

[Contact me if this article is corrected.](#)

Citations

[Contact me when this article is cited.](#)

Related Articles published in
the same issue

Achieving Racial Harmony for the Benefit of Patients and Communities: Contrition,
Reconciliation, and Collaboration
[Ronald M. Davis. *JAMA*. 2008;0\(2008\):3003323.](#)

Subscribe

<http://jama.com/subscribe>

Permissions

permissions@ama-assn.org

<http://pubs.ama-assn.org/misc/permissions.dtl>

Email Alerts

<http://jamaarchives.com/alerts>

Reprints/E-prints

reprints@ama-assn.org

African American Physicians and Organized Medicine, 1846-1968

Origins of a Racial Divide

Robert B. Baker, PhD

Harriet A. Washington, BA

Ololade Olakanmi, BA

Todd L. Savitt, PhD

Elizabeth A. Jacobs, MD, MPP

Eddie Hoover, MD

Matthew K. Wynia, MD, MPH

BY THE END OF THE 19TH CENTURY, US physicians had formed 2 national associations: the National Medical Association (NMA) and the American Medical Association (AMA). This peculiar duplication reflected a profession segregated by race. The AMA was almost entirely white; the NMA predominantly black—founded in reaction to the exclusion of black physicians by many state and local medical societies and the AMA's refusal to recognize several racially integrated societies. This professional segregation lasted well into the civil rights era.

The complex history of race in the medical profession is rarely acknowledged and often misunderstood. Yet US medicine's legacy of segregation and racism is linked to the current paucity of African American physicians, distrust of professional associations by some physicians, and contemporary racial health disparities. The goal of this article is to encourage a discussion within the profession of medicine about how to heal and unify the profession in the pursuit of providing equitable health care for all.

See also p 323

Like the nation as a whole, organized medicine in the United States carries a legacy of racial bias and segregation that should be understood and acknowledged. For more than 100 years, many state and local medical societies openly discriminated against black physicians, barring them from membership and from professional support and advancement. The American Medical Association was early and persistent in countenancing this racial segregation. Several key historical episodes demonstrate that many of the decisions and practices that established and maintained medical professional segregation were challenged by black and white physicians, both within and outside organized medicine. The effects of this history have been far reaching for the medical profession and, in particular, the legacy of segregation, bias, and exclusion continues to adversely affect African American physicians and the patients they serve.

JAMA. 2008;300(3):306-314

www.jama.com

Methods

In 2005, the AMA Institute for Ethics invited a panel of experts to review and analyze the historical roots of the black-white divide in US medicine. The chief source materials that the panel examined were from the archives of the AMA, the NMA, and newspapers, the latter via online databases.¹⁻³ In addition, we searched MEDLINE using keywords *race*, *segregation*, and *integration* and the Medical Subject Headings term *prejudice*.

The group has completed a number of reports (BOX)⁴ that provide additional details and direct quotations from primary source materials on specific aspects of the history of African American physicians and the medical profession. This article provides a summary of findings. When interpreting this history, the panel avoided hypothesizing about historical actors' motivations, em-

phasizing instead the results of decisions. Some broader social context is provided, but due to space constraints this article focuses on a few key events and turning points, ending with the major civil rights watershed of the late 1960s (TABLE).

Author Affiliations: The Union Graduate College—Mount Sinai School of Medicine Bioethics Program, and Department of Philosophy, Union College, Schenectady, New York (Dr Baker); Visiting Scholar, DePaul University College of Law, Chicago, Illinois (Ms Washington); Institute for Ethics, American Medical Association, Chicago, Illinois (Mr Olakanmi and Dr Wynia); Department of Medical Humanities, Brody School of Medicine, East Carolina University, Greenville, North Carolina (Dr Savitt); Collaborative Research Unit, Stroger Hospital of Cook County, and Rush University Medical Center, Chicago, Illinois (Dr Jacobs); Editor, *Journal of the National Medical Association* (Dr Hoover); and University of Chicago Hospitals, Chicago, Illinois (Dr Wynia).

Corresponding Author: Matthew K. Wynia, MD, MPH, Institute for Ethics, American Medical Association, 515 N State St, Chicago, IL 60610 (matthew.wynia@ama-assn.org).

Seeking Professional Unity in a Divided Nation

Medical societies were the crucibles in which the organized profession of medicine was formed. Within them, physicians met and developed relationships with professional colleagues and provided a forum to present papers and learn the latest techniques and treatments. After 1900, hospital admitting privileges became closely linked to medical society membership, as did relationships with state licensing and regulatory bodies. By the 20th century, exclusion from these societies often meant professional isolation, erosion of professional skills, and limitations on sources of income.⁵⁻⁷

Yet in the pre-Civil War United States, the idea of a single, unified, national medical association ran against the tide of strong regional divisions over slavery. In slave states, most African Americans were regarded as property; many white physicians relied on the patronage of slaveholding plantations for a living, and some were slaveholders themselves.⁸ Often, enslaved communities developed their own practitioners and therapies partly as a means of resisting medical abuse and neglect.⁹ Meanwhile, in the North, Rush Medical School (Illinois) awarded a medical degree to an African American, David Jones Peck, in 1847.¹⁰ Seven years later, the Massachusetts Medical Society accepted into membership its first African American, John Van Surly DeGrasse.¹¹

Scientific racism—including theories that blacks were different from whites in ways that justified enslavement—was common in the United States and Europe, with many prominent US physicians at its vanguard.^{6,12,13} An 1850 AMA committee reported, for example, that “[the] Negro brain is nine cubic inches less than the Teutonic [European].”^{14(p57)} However, some physicians challenged these theories, including the abolitionist Philadelphian John Bell, chair of the committee that drafted the AMA *Code of Medical Ethics*, who published a paper presented at the British Royal Society challenging the brain-size theory.^{15(p301)}

Box. Other Reports on the History of Medical Associations and African American Physicians^a

AMA Annual Meeting Attendance Roster (Civil War Era), 1860-1868
 Seating Delegates from the Massachusetts Medical Society, 1870
 Exclusion of the National Medical Society of DC, 1870-1872
 Evolution of AMA Membership Criteria, 1847-1981
 Racial Designations in the American Medical Directory, 1906-1940
 AMA Policies on Racial Discrimination in Constituent and Component Societies, 1870-1968
 The AMA, NMA, and the Flexner Report of 1910
 The AMA and the Hill-Burton Act of 1946
 The AMA and the Civil Rights Act of 1964
 The AMA and Medicare and Medicaid, 1965
 Proposal to “Amalgamate” the AMA and NMA, 1973
 Segregation within National Professional Associations

AMA indicates American Medical Association; NMA, National Medical Association.

^aThese reports and an interactive timeline of events are available at <http://www.ama-assn.org/go/AfAmHistory>.

Amid this climate of sectional discord, the AMA was founded in 1847 as a federation of medical societies, colleges, and institutions—the majority being state and local societies—to create a “uniform and elevated standard . . . for the degree of MD”; to provide a common code of medical ethics; and to promote the profession’s “interests,” “honour,” “respectability,” “knowledge,” and “usefulness.”^{16,17(xxvii),18(pp19-34),19(p17),20(pp55-56)} The AMA, as a social and scientific fraternity, aimed to represent the entire nation, and each member brought his own prejudices and worldviews.²¹

Some AMA members, and its *Code of Medical Ethics*,^{20(pp99-100)} espoused the ideal that scientific qualifications alone (ie, a “regular” medical education) should determine membership in the profession. Nevertheless, many AMA members vehemently opposed associating with black physicians, either professionally or socially.^{6,21}

Seeking Unity Through Exclusion

Both before and after the Civil War, the AMA maintained a pattern of North-South balance in locating national meetings and electing presidents.^{4,21} The 1869

annual meeting was held in New Orleans with President William Baldwin of Alabama stating, “Eight years ago we were separated by civil war . . . [that] engendered the bitterest feeling in every other national organization . . . [I]t has been left to the [AMA] to teach . . . charity and forgiveness.”^{22(pp56-60)}

The AMA’s plan to maintain professional unity was tested, however, when 3 regularly educated, licensed black physicians—Alexander Thomas Augusta, Charles Burleigh Purvis, and Alpheus W. Tucker—sought recognition as delegates at the AMA’s 1870 meeting in Washington, DC.²³ (Service as a delegate was the primary route to AMA membership.)⁴ These 3 physicians were members of Washington, DC’s, new, racially integrated National Medical Society, which had been formed shortly before a congressional investigation found that the Medical Society of the District of Columbia refused to admit these same 3 physicians, “solely on account of color.”^{24(p2550),25}

At the 1870 meeting, physicians lodged ethics complaints against 3 societies: the National Medical Society, the Medical Society of the District of Columbia, and the Massachusetts Medi-

cal Society. The all-white Medical Society of the District of Columbia challenged the seating of all members of the National Medical Society, claiming that it “was formed in contempt of” and had “attempted, through legislative influence, to break down” the Medical Society of the District of Columbia by petitioning Congress to address racial discrimination within the Society.^{23(pp173-174),24(p2551)} The National Medical Society, in turn, charged the

Table. A Timeline of Key Historical Events Related to African American Physicians and Organized Medicine Between 1846 and the Civil Rights Era^a

Year	Event
1846-1847	A National Medical Association is proposed at a national meeting on medical education chaired by Nathan Smith Davis in New York City The organization, renamed the American Medical Association, was officially founded in Philadelphia in 1847, when its constitution, bylaws, and code of ethics were approved at a national founding convention
1865	Confederate army concedes defeat to Union army Civil War ends President Abraham Lincoln (1809-1865) is assassinated The Thirteenth Amendment (abolishing slavery) is ratified
1868	The Fourteenth Amendment (intended to secure citizenship, equal protection, and due process for former slaves) is ratified
1870	Final secessionist Southern states are readmitted to the Union The Fifteenth Amendment (intended to grant voting rights to former slaves) is ratified The integrated National Medical Society delegation is excluded from the AMA annual meeting in Washington, DC
1872	A reformulated National Medical Society again fails to gain admittance at the 1872 meeting in Philadelphia
1874	The AMA adopts a system of governance that allows state societies to determine which local societies will be recognized at the AMA meetings, effectively allowing each state to decide the question of racial segregation
1876	The AMA's Illinois delegation includes Sarah Hackett Stevenson (1841-1909), the association's first woman member The association president implies in a speech that no African Americans have yet been accepted as members
1888	All members of the AMA constituent state societies are deemed “de facto permanent [AMA] members.” Hence, the association may have gained its first African American members beginning this year
1895	The National Medical Association is founded in Atlanta, Georgia
1896	<i>Plessy v Ferguson</i> US Supreme Court decision finds Jim Crow racial segregation constitutional
1908-1909	The AMA asks Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching to sponsor an on-site assessment of all US and Canadian medical schools The AMA's Council on Medical Education Secretary Nathan P. Colwell (1870-1936) and Abraham Flexner (1866-1955) survey US and Canadian medical schools together
1910	Carnegie Foundation publishes <i>Medical Education in the United States and Canada</i> (the Flexner Report)
1939	World War II begins The AMA discontinues its policy of listing African American physicians as “colored” in its <i>American Medical Directory</i> The AMA's House of Delegates adopts a policy discouraging racial discrimination in constituent society membership, but allows it to continue
1940-1943	The NMA meets with US Army and Navy to petition for the introduction of African American physicians into the US armed forces
1944	The NMA proposes that its members be allowed “associate membership” in AMA The proposal is not adopted by the AMA's House of Delegates
1945	World War II ends
1946	Hill-Burton Act is signed into law, allowing use of federal funds to construct segregated hospitals
1948-1965	More than 10 proposals to expand African American membership in the AMA are debated, but not adopted, by the House of Delegates
1950	Peter Marshall Murray (1888-1969) is elected to AMA House of Delegates Individual dues are instituted to fund the AMA campaign against “socialized medicine,” marking the first time since 1888 that it is possible, in some states, to be a member of a state medical society but not of the AMA
1954	<i>Brown v Board of Education of Topeka</i> US Supreme Court decision renders segregated public schools unconstitutional
1964	Civil Rights Act is signed into law After nearly a decade of litigation, Hubert A. Eaton (1916-1991) gains staff privileges at James Walker Memorial Hospital in Wilmington, North Carolina
1965	Medicare and Medicaid are signed into law, effectively banning segregated hospitals The NMA, Medical Committee for Human Rights, and others picket the AMA meeting in New York, New York
1966	The NMA, Medical Committee for Human Rights, and other organizations picket the AMA meeting in Chicago, Illinois The AMA House of Delegates votes to empower the Judicial Council to investigate charges of discrimination in component societies
1968	The Medical Committee for Human Rights and others picket the AMA meeting in San Francisco, California The AMA's House of Delegates, over the objections of the Council on Constitution and Bylaws, empowers the Judicial Council to, “in the event of repeated violations [of anti-discrimination policies], recommend to the House of Delegates that the state association involved be declared to be no longer a constituent member of the AMA”

Abbreviations: AMA, American Medical Association; NMA, National Medical Association.

^aA detailed, interactive timeline is available at <http://www.ama-assn.org/go/AfAmHistory>.

Medical Society of the District of Columbia with licensing “irregular” practitioners. Lastly, dissident Massachusetts physicians charged their own state society with accepting “irregulars” into membership.^{26(pp29,53-54)} Irregulars, such as Thomsonians and homeopaths, were held to practice “an exclusive dogma to the rejection of the accumulated experience of the profession”^{20(pp99-100)}—an important issue for the AMA, since its members competed with irregulars and considered them to be unscientific.^{18(pp114-115),21(p174)}

All 3 cases were referred to the AMA’s Committee on Ethics. That committee found the charge regarding the Medical Society of the District of Columbia’s granting licenses to irregulars was “not of a nature to require the action of the [AMA],” and recommended inclusion of the all-white delegation.^{26(p54)} The committee also urged recognition of the all-white Massachusetts Medical Society delegation, even though the charge that they accepted irregulars as members was “fully proved” and “plainly in violation of the Code of Ethics.”^{26(p29)}

With respect to the integrated National Medical Society, however, following protracted deliberation, the committee remained divided, 2 to 3. Two of the AMA’s founders led the ensuing debate: AMA vice-president Alfred Stillé, speaking for the committee’s minority, recommended recognition of National Medical Society members.^{26(pp55-56)} AMA past-president Nathan Smith Davis spoke for the committee’s majority and urged exclusion.^{26(pp53-55)} When the issue was put to a roll call vote—in which the 36 delegates from the Medical Society of the District of Columbia, but not the National Medical Society, were allowed to vote—the minority report was tabled (114 to 82), and the majority report was adopted, resulting in the exclusion of National Medical Society members from the AMA.^{26(pp29,56-58)}

Following the vote, 2 Massachusetts delegates, Horatio R. Storer and John L. Sullivan, explicitly raised the issue of race. Amid “a storm of hisses” countered by “Go on! Go on!”²⁷ Sulli-

van proposed that the AMA adopt as policy that “no distinction of race or color shall exclude from the Association persons claiming admission and duly accredited thereto.”^{26(p65)} The convention postponed action on this so that Davis could further clarify the Ethics Committee’s reasoning. Davis reiterated that the National Medical Society “used unfair and dishonorable means to procure the destruction” of the Medical Society of the District of Columbia, and added that some members of the National Medical Society were not licensed to practice medicine in Washington, DC (leaving unsaid that many AMA delegates were not licensed and that, in DC, licenses were issued by the all-white Medical Society of the District of Columbia).^{26(pp65-66)} Sullivan’s proposal was then tabled. Storer, who had supported admission of National Medical Society members, then proposed a resolution stating that Davis had “distinctly stated and proved that the consideration of race and color has had nothing whatsoever to do with the decision.” This motion passed.^{26(pp66-67)}

The AMA thus declined to embrace a policy of nondiscrimination and excluded all members of the integrated National Medical Society. Exclusion was achieved through selective enforcement of membership standards: allowing leniency to 2 all-white delegations that had breached scientific credentialing standards, while stringently applying standards of collegial behavior to an integrated society—and, immediately thereafter, officially absolving itself of the charge of racism. This act of self-absolution is evidence of, if not guilt, at least a recognition that the decision had the effect of racial discrimination—which some physicians found condemnable.²³ Indeed, 1 white commentator, reflecting on the decision, wrote, “I doubt whether, in the last fifty years, a national scientific body has convened anywhere that would have excluded a competent scientist on the ground of color.”^{23(p178)} The AMA, he noted, had put up “new barriers to entrance”^{23(p177)} and, in doing so, “unharnessed itself from its code of ethics.”^{23(p180)}

Letting State Societies Decide

Until 1874, any medical society, school, or institution could send a delegation to the AMA’s national convention. But following another failed attempt to seat an integrated medical society at the 1872 AMA meeting,^{28(pp54-59)} Davis proposed that delegations be restricted to state and local medical societies and that state societies, not the national convention, should determine which local societies would be officially recognized by the AMA.²⁹ Davis’ adopted proposal conceivably had various motivations.³⁰ But because many societies—especially in the South, where most African Americans resided—openly practiced racial exclusion, this structure effectively excluded most African Americans from the AMA.

African American Physician Organizations

African American physicians responded to their exclusion from AMA-affiliated medical societies by founding their own medical societies. The biracial Medico-Chirurgical Society of the District of Columbia was founded in 1884^{31,32}; the Lone Star State Medical, Dental, and Pharmaceutical Association of Texas in 1886³³; the Old North State Medical Society of North Carolina in 1887³⁴; and the North Jersey National Medical Association in 1895.³⁵ None of these societies could send delegations to AMA meetings. In 1895, feeling the need for a national organization to support black physicians, leading African American physicians formed the NMA.^{6(pp392,400-402),36}

Notably, neither the NMA nor the AMA has ever had any explicit, race-based membership criteria. The NMA described itself as “conceived in no spirit of racial exclusiveness.”³⁷ The AMA similarly “boasted itself as exclusive only of the false in science and character.”^{23(pp172,176)} Among the NMA’s founders was at least 1 African American AMA member: Daniel Hale Williams of Chicago.³⁶ Despite the absence of formal exclusionary policies at the national level, the segregation of organized medicine at the turn of the century was nearly complete—the AMA

was almost entirely white, the NMA, mostly black.^{6,7}

The Flexner Report and Segregated Medical Education

Abraham Flexner's 1910 report to the Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching (the Flexner Report) contributed to a complex period of evolution in medical education.³⁸ However, it also reinforced segregated and unequal medical education for African Americans. The report, initiated at the request of the AMA,^{38(p170)} recommended closing all but 2 African American medical colleges then in operation—Howard University and Meharry Medical College—despite Flexner's acknowledgment that 2 schools would be unable to train enough black physicians to serve the 9.8 million African Americans living in the United States in 1910.^{39,40(pp180-181)} Moreover, Flexner recommended the coeducation of women and men, but accepted racial segregation in medical schools, noting, in addition, that black physicians should be trained differently; namely, to "humbly" serve "their people" as "sanitarians."^{40(pp178-181)}

American Medical Directory

By the 1930s, race discrimination—enforced by Jim Crow laws—had permeated all areas of US life, including medicine.^{41,42} Faced with hospitals that rejected African American patients or relegated them to separate, substandard facilities, African American physicians led a movement to build black hospitals.⁴³

Prior to World War II, however, the NMA and the plight of the physicians and patients it served were rarely mentioned in AMA records. One of the first documented NMA-AMA interactions concerned the AMA's *American Medical Directory*, which listed all US physicians. Since its first edition in 1906, the *Directory* had listed African American physicians as "colored." This designation reportedly harmed African American physicians, in part by making it harder, or impossible, to obtain liability insurance and bank loans.⁴⁴ Despite protests from the NMA, the AMA

Board of Trustees in 1931 did not "feel disposed to make any change in its . . . policy of designating colored physicians."⁴⁵ In 1939, however, as negative publicity rose around persistent NMA objections, the board dropped the designation from subsequent editions of the *Directory*.^{46,47}

Rejecting Racism, Reaffirming Jim Crow

Although the AMA had a few ($\approx 0.3\%$) northern black members by 1938,⁴⁸ racial exclusion within AMA-affiliated societies, particularly in the South, precluded most African American physicians from joining the AMA.³² In 1939, responding to discussions with NMA leaders and a supporting resolution from the AMA's all-white New York delegation, the AMA board appointed a subcommittee to consider "certain problems . . . inimical to the welfare of colored physicians and the people whose medical welfare they have at heart."^{49(pp74,86)} According to the board report, the first of these "problems" was "[t]he erroneous impression created by publicity bearing on the question of membership in the [AMA]."^{49(p86)} The report admonished discriminatory practices, asserting that "membership in the various component county societies should not be denied to any person solely on the basis of race, color or creed."^{49(p86)} However, the report—adopted by the AMA House of Delegates—also asserted that "every component county medical society has the right of self government in local matters and membership."^{49(p86)} Thus, in principle, the AMA had a policy recommending nondiscrimination; in practice, however, each constituent society of the AMA could still discriminate at its discretion.

Fresh Determination to Fight Segregation

According to Woodward, "American [World War II] propaganda stressed above all else the abhorrence of . . . Hitler's brand of racism and its utter incompatibility with the democratic faith."^{41(p131)} Many Americans, however, came to see similarities between "Hitler's brand of racism" and white supremacist ideologies in the United States.^{41(pp130-134),50} Partly

because of this moral crisis, "[b] lacks and an increasing sector of liberal white America came out of the war with a fresh determination to uproot racist ideologies and institutions at home."⁴²

These changing social attitudes were reflected in the medical profession. In the late 1940s and 1950s, several northern and southern constituent societies of the AMA opened their doors to African Americans for the first time. And both black and white physicians fought to integrate racially exclusive medical specialty boards.^{32(pp132-136)} In 1950, Peter Marshall Murray of New York became the first African American to serve in the AMA House of Delegates.^{32(p163)} Murray noted that African American physicians were "admitted to membership in some county societies" in every southern state but Mississippi and Louisiana by 1955.^{32(p134)}

Nevertheless, between 1944 and 1965, more than a dozen attempts to expand black physicians' professional inclusion were rebuffed by the AMA house.⁴ In 1952, for example, the Old North State Medical Society appealed for admission to the AMA as a constituent association. Although endorsed by the AMA's North Carolina delegation, the AMA house voted to deny the request.^{51(pp11-12)} The AMA-affiliated Rhode Island Medical Society proposed excluding discriminatory societies from the AMA in 1963, but the idea was rejected for reasons that had remained unchanged for decades: "progress" was already being made and membership matters were controlled by constituent societies.^{52(pp178-179)}

These rationales were fiercely disputed, however. In 1952, Martha Mendell, a member of the Physicians Forum, an activist medical organization in New York,⁵³ noted,

The continued exclusion of Negro physicians by southern medical societies is not just a national, but an international disgrace. The claim of the AMA that it is powerless to correct this practice because of the 'autonomy' of its component societies is an evasion of its responsibility. Surely, if the southern medical societies decided to admit chiropractors to membership the AMA would quickly find the means of re-defining this autonomy.^{53(p305)}

The Civil Rights Era

Physicians played an important role in the Civil Rights Movement,^{7,53,54} but largely outside the AMA. Physicians assumed prominent roles in the National Association for the Advancement of Colored People and other advocacy groups and in lawsuits that sought to end hospital segregation.^{7,32,55} Both black and white physicians participated in civil rights marches and picket lines, rendering medical aid and bearing witness to the sometimes fatal violence perpetrated by segregationists.^{7,32(pp159-190)}

National Medical Association leaders were critical players in these efforts.³² As early as the 1950s, William Montague Cobb, editor of the *Journal of the National Medical Association*, included a column entitled the “Integration Battlefront” that addressed civil rights struggles in the medical sphere. In 1957, Cobb organized the first Imhotep National Conference on Hospital Integration.^{7(pp268-269),32(pp143-144)}

The AMA, in contrast, was widely seen as uninterested in, or even obstructing, the civil rights agenda. For example, although the AMA sent representatives to the first Imhotep conference, Cobb noted that the AMA refused to “participate officially and actively” in subsequent meetings.^{7(pp268-269),32(pp143-144)} In 1961, the AMA elected not to defend 8 NMA physicians who had been arrested for asking to be served at a Fulton County Medical Society luncheon in the whites-only section of Atlanta’s Biltmore Hotel cafeteria.^{7(pp264-265),32(p162)} In 1965, future Medical Committee for Human Rights National Chairman Paul Lowinger recorded his experiences caring for those injured by violent segregationists on the Selma to Montgomery march. *JAMA* reportedly accepted his letter for publication on April 29, 1965, but 3 weeks later informed him it would not be published due to its “controversial” nature.^{32(p171)} And NMA leaders asked repeatedly for the AMA to support efforts to amend the Hill-Burton Act’s “separate but equal” provision—

which allowed for the construction of segregated hospital facilities with federal funds—but the AMA remained silent.⁴ Instead, the AMA focused on combating federal encroachment into health care, which it termed “socialized medicine.”⁵⁶ In 1964, NMA President Clement explained: “The [AMA’s] opposition to federal control over hospital[s] is much better known and established than its interest in removing discrimination based on race from admission and staffing policies.”⁵⁷

In 1963, AMA and NMA representatives, hoping to develop a common agenda, met periodically as a “liaison committee” at the AMA’s Chicago headquarters.^{58(p38)} In August 1963, they convened to discuss the Hill-Burton Act, Medicare, and other issues. American Medical Association President-elect Welch reported that the AMA might support repealing Hill-Burton’s “separate but equal” clause after another liaison committee meeting planned for December 19, 1963.^{32(p175)} But by this time, Cobb, now the NMA president, openly expressed frustration:

For seven years we have invited them to sit down with us and solve the problem [of hospital integration]. The high professional and economic levels of these bodies and the altruistic religious principles according to which they are supposed to operate seem to have meant nothing. By their refusal to confer they force action by crisis. And now events have passed beyond them. The initiative offered is no longer theirs to accept.^{32(p174)}

Cobb was proven correct when the Civil Rights Act of 1964 was passed. The NMA championed the act.^{32(p172)} The AMA records contain no significant mention of it.

Although the AMA remained silent during debates over the Civil Rights Act, it was not silent during its implementation. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare regulations would have required physicians receiving federal funds to sign statements of compliance, formally forswearing racially discriminatory practices.⁵⁹ The AMA strenuously objected to this—its house labeled such oaths “degrading,” because physicians already had a

code of ethics forbidding discrimination.^{60(pp111,157-158)} The AMA took credit when the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare dropped the requirement in 1966 “because of objections,”⁶¹ thereby rendering physicians’ services uniquely unaccountable to civil rights legislation.⁵⁴

Tensions between the AMA and NMA increased as the organizations took opposing positions on other important legislation. Since 1939, the NMA had backed national health insurance⁶² and, in 1962, its House of Delegates endorsed Medicare.⁶³ The AMA opposed both proposals as “socialized medicine” and instead of Medicare backed the 1960 Kerr-Mills law, which provided federal matching grants to support state-administered health care programs for the elderly.⁶⁴⁻⁶⁶ The AMA’s opposition to Medicare reflected the sentiment of the majority of physicians in 1965,⁶⁷ and NMA leaders recognized that it was “a dissenter from the dominant organization of American medicine.”^{32(p173)} However, the NMA argued that Kerr-Mills was “disappointing” and that Medicare “offered the greatest opportunity and probability that the health needs of the aged would be fully met.”⁶⁸

Increasing Confrontation

On June 12, 1963, the Medical Committee for Human Rights—a biracial, national organization comprising primarily liberal, white physicians—and other prominent white and black organizations sent an “Appeal to the AMA” to “speak out” against segregation, the Hill-Burton Act’s “separate but equal” clause, and “the racial exclusion policies of State and County medical societies.”^{32(p162)} This was followed by a series of public protests and pickets, including those at the AMA meetings in 1963, 1965, 1966, and 1968.^{32(pp163-164,194-195),69} AMA Board Chairman Hopkins responded in 1963 that the picketing served only “to obscure the achievements in medical science being reported at the meeting.”^{32(p163)}

Following passage of the Civil Rights Act in 1964 and Medicare in 1965, seg-

regation within hospitals became illegal.^{54,56,70} Yet several resolutions to strengthen the AMA's nondiscrimination policies were again rejected before the AMA house voted to amend its constitution and bylaws in 1968, giving the Judicial Council (now the Council on Ethical and Judicial Affairs) the authority to expel constituent societies for racial discrimination in membership policies.^{71(pp137,207)} The Council on Ethical and Judicial Affairs' authority to investigate and sanction discriminatory societies was never exercised.

Summary

In the United States, organized medicine emerged from a society deeply divided over slavery, but largely accepting of systemic racial inequities and theories espousing black inferiority. Emblematic of existing societal values and practices within the profession, medical schools, residency programs, hospital staffs, and professional societies largely excluded African Americans. For more than 100 years, many medical associations, including the AMA, actively reinforced or passively accepted this exclusion. Still, throughout this history, vocal groups of physicians—black and white, and within and outside these associations—challenged segregation and racism.

It is tempting to simplify this story into one of heroes, villains, or victims. Heroes would include the numerous physicians who challenged discrimination in organized medicine. But Nathan Davis, a hero of most AMA narratives, would be cast as a villain, along with those who defeated attempts to eliminate segregation in the profession. Among the victims would be the generations of African American physicians excluded from the mainstream of American medicine and the patients whose needs went unmet because of this exclusion.

History rarely offers simple morality tales, however. Despite being victims, many African American physicians and institutions performed heroically.^{6,7,31,32,43} Among the white heroes, a physician

who berated the AMA for excluding blacks in 1870 also advocated against black suffrage, illustrating the deeply entrenched racism of the times.²³ Abraham Flexner ultimately became a strong advocate for Howard and Meharry medical schools.³⁹ Davis and other AMA leaders, though often racist, also sought to build a national association in a divided nation. Ironically, they pursued professional unity by countenancing racial exclusion. For almost a century after Reconstruction, US society chose the same false national unity, tolerating and even facilitating white American prejudice and racism against African Americans.

With the civil rights era, US medicine, like the nation, entered a period of profound change. Most recently, AMA support for this independent exploration of its history is, itself, a part of an ongoing professional evolution. Yet despite much progress, this legacy continues to adversely affect African Americans. African Americans in 2006 represented 12.3% of the US population,⁷² but just 2.2% of physicians and medical students.⁷³ This is less than the proportion in 1910 (2.5%), when the Flexner Report was released.^{7(p584)} The care of African Americans remains largely segregated, which contributes powerfully to racial disparities in care.⁷⁴⁻⁷⁶ And, not surprisingly given this history, African Americans remain underrepresented in the AMA.⁷³

As leaders of the medical profession come together and move into the future, they should do so with a clear recognition of the effects of the past but also an awareness that the story of African Americans and organized medicine is still being written.

Financial Disclosures: Dr Baker was a visiting scholar at the AMA in 2005. For his work, he received a modest honorarium to cover expenses for a project unrelated to this article. Otherwise, no financial disclosures were reported.

Members of the Panel of Experts Charged With Examining the Historical Roots of the Black-White Divide in US Medicine: Janice Blanchard, MD, Department of Emergency Medicine, George Washington University School of Medicine; Clarence Braddock, MD, MPH, Stanford Center for Biomedical Ethics; Giselle Corbie-Smith, MD, MSc, Department of Social Medicine, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill; La Vera Crawley, MD, MPH, Stanford University Center for Biomedical Ethics; Thomas A. LaVeist, PhD, Department of Health Policy and Management, Johns Hop-

kins Bloomberg School of Public Health; Randall Maxey, MD, PhD, National Medical Association; Kathryn L. Moseley, MD, University of Michigan Medical School; David R. Williams, PhD, Department of Society, Human Development, and Health, Harvard School of Public Health; and the authors of this article.

Funding/Support: This project was funded by the Institute for Ethics at the American Medical Association. Panel members received no compensation other than travel reimbursements.

Role of the Sponsors: Neither the AMA nor NMA leadership played a role in selecting the panel or in the collection, management, analysis, and interpretation of the data or selecting the contents of this article.

Additional Contributions: We offer special thanks to Laura L. Carroll, MA, MLIS, archivist, Emory University, and former archivist, AMA; and Andrea Bainbridge, MLIS, archivist, AMA, for their assistance in locating primary source data and other records. Ronald M. Davis, MD, immediate past-president, AMA, provided comments on an early draft. John C. Nelson, MD, past-president, AMA, and Sandra Gadson, MD, past-president, NMA, provided invaluable support in developing the process for researching and writing this article. Finally, a number of experts provided helpful comments on early drafts, including: John S. Haller Jr, PhD, vice president for Academic Affairs, Southern Illinois University, Carbondale; Douglas M. Haynes, PhD, associate professor of history, University of California, Irvine; Darlene Clark Hine, PhD, board of trustees professor of African American studies, and professor of history, Northwestern University; Kenneth M. Ludmerer, MD, professor of medicine, Washington University; Katya Gibel Mevorach, PhD, associate professor of anthropology and American studies, Grinnell College; Susan M. Reverby, PhD, MA, Marion Butler McLean professor of women's studies, Wellesley College; David Barton Smith, PhD, research professor, Center for Health Equality and Department of Health Management and Policy, Drexel University School of Public Health, and professor emeritus, Department of Risk, Insurance and Healthcare Management, Fox School of Business, Temple University; and Karen Kruse Thomas, PhD, associate director, Reichelt Oral History Program, Florida State University, and adjunct assistant professor of history, University of Florida. None of these expert reviewers received compensation.

REFERENCES

1. Accessible archives Web page. <http://www.accessible.com>. Accessed June 18, 2008.
2. Black studies center Web page. <http://bsc.chadwyck.com>. Accessed June 18, 2008.
3. ProQuest Web page. <http://www.proquest.com>. Accessed June 18, 2008.
4. The History of African Americans and Organized Medicine. American Medical Association Web page. <http://www.ama-assn.org/go/AfAmHistory>.
5. Starr P. *The Social Transformation of American Medicine*. New York, NY: Basic Books Inc; 1982.
6. Byrd WM, Clayton LA. *An American Health Dilemma: A Medical History of African Americans and the Problem of Race, Beginnings to 1900*. New York, NY: Routledge; 2000.
7. Byrd WM, Clayton LA. *An American Health Dilemma: Race, Medicine, and Health Care in the United States, 1900-2000*. New York, NY: Routledge; 2002.
8. Savitt TL. *Medicine and Slavery: The Diseases and Health Care of Blacks in Antebellum Virginia*. Urbana: University of Illinois Press; 1978.
9. Fett SM. *Working Cures: Healing, Health, and Power on Southern Slave Plantations*. Chapel Hill: The University of North Carolina Press; 2002:2.
10. David Jones Peck, M.D. Rush University Medical Center archives Web site. http://www.lib.rush.edu/archives/DJP_pathfinders.html. Updated April 2005. Accessed February 24, 2007.

11. DeGrasse-Howard papers: 1776-1976. Massachusetts Historical Society Web site. <http://www.masshist.org/findingaids/doc.cfm?fa=fa0153#bioghistfa0153>. Updated October 31, 2005. Accessed February 24, 2007.
12. Stanton W. *The Leopard's Spots: Scientific Attitudes Toward Race in America, 1815-1859*. Chicago, IL: The University of Chicago Press; 1960.
13. Dain B. *A Hideous Monster of the Mind: American Race Theory in the Early Republic*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press; 2002.
14. The transactions of the American Medical Association; May 7-10, 1850; Cincinnati, OH:57. http://www.nmt.com/ama_ndls. Accessed January 28, 2008.
15. Tiedemann F. On the brain of the Negro, compared with that of the European and the orangutan [read before the Royal Society]. In: Bell J, ed. *The Eclectic Journal of Medicine*. Vol 1. Philadelphia, PA: Haswell, Barrington, and Haswell; 1837:301. http://books.google.com/books?id=WGSBAAAAYAAJ&pg=PA301&vq=negro&dq=eclectic+journal+of+medicine&source=gbs_search_r&cad=1_1#PPA301,M1. Accessed June 18, 2008.
16. Davis NS. *History of the American Medical Association From Its Organization Up to January, 1855*. Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott Grambo & Co; 1855.
17. Baker R, Caplan A, Emanuel L, Latham S. Introduction. In: Baker R, Caplan A, Emanuel L, Latham S, eds. *The American Medical Ethics Revolution: How the AMA's Code of Ethics Has Transformed Physicians' Relationships to Patients, Professionals, and Society*. Baltimore, MD: The Johns Hopkins University Press; 1999:xiii-xxxix.
18. Fishbein M. *The American Medical Association, 1847 to 1947*. Philadelphia, PA: WB Saunders; 1947.
19. Minutes of the proceedings of the National Medical Convention; May 5-6, 1846; New York, NY. http://www.nmt.com/ama_ndls. Accessed January 28, 2008.
20. Minutes of the proceedings of the National Medical Convention; May 5-7, 1847; Philadelphia, PA. http://www.nmt.com/ama_ndls. Accessed January 28, 2008.
21. Haynes DM. Policing the social boundaries of the American Medical Association, 1847-70. *J Hist Med Allied Sci*. 2005;60(2):170-195.
22. The transactions of the American Medical Association; May 4-7, 1869; New Orleans, LA:56-60. <http://www.ama-assn.org/go/AfAmHistory>. Available July 16, 2008.
23. American Medical Association. *Nat Med J*. 1870/1871;1:168. <http://www.ama-assn.org/go/AfAmHistory>.
24. Nickens HW. A case of professional exclusion in 1870: the formation of the first black medical society. *JAMA*. 1985;253(17):2549-2552.
25. Reyburn RR, Stephenson JG, Augusta AT, et al. A plea for racial equality. *The New Era* (Washington, DC). January 27, 1870.
26. The transactions of the American Medical Association; May 3-6, 1870; Washington, DC. http://www.nmt.com/ama_ndls. Accessed January 28, 2008.
27. The doctors: the question of color. *The New York Times*. May 7, 1870:3.
28. The transactions of the American Medical Association; May 7-10, 1872; Philadelphia, PA. http://www.nmt.com/ama_ndls. Accessed January 28, 2008.
29. The transactions of the American Medical Association; May 6-9, 1873; St Louis, MO:44. http://www.nmt.com/ama_ndls. Accessed January 28, 2008.
30. Burrow JG. *AMA: Voice of American Medicine*. Baltimore, MD: The Johns Hopkins Press; 1963.
31. Cobb MW. *The First Negro Medical Society*. Washington, DC: The Associated Publishers; 1939.
32. Morais H. *The History of the Negro in Medicine*. New York, NY: Association for the Study of Negro Life and History and Publishers Co Inc; 1967.
33. The Lone Star State Medical, Dental, and Pharmaceutical Association. The Handbook of Texas Web site. <http://www.tsha.utexas.edu/handbook/online/articles/LL/sal1.html>. Accessed September 5, 2007.
34. Old North State Medical Society Virtual Museum Web site. <http://www.oldnorthstatemedicalsociety.org/virtualMuseum/Main%20-%20ONSMS%20Virtual%20Museum.html>. Accessed June 6, 2007.
35. North Jersey National Medical Association Records Web page. University of Medicine and Dentistry of New Jersey. <http://www.umdnj.edu/librweb/speccoll/NoJNatMedAssn.html>. Updated June 3, 2001. Accessed June 6, 2007.
36. The founders, early years, later years, recent and current programs. National Medical Association. http://www.nmanet.org/index.php/nma_sub/history. Accessed September 15, 2007.
37. Roman CV. Historical manifesto. National Medical Association. http://www.nmanet.org/index.php/nma_sub/introduction. Accessed August 21, 2007.
38. Ludmerer KM. *Learning to Heal: The Development of American Medical Education*. New York, NY: Basic Books; 1985.
39. Savitt T. Abraham Flexner and the black medical schools. *J Natl Med Assoc*. 2006;98(9):1415-1424.
40. Flexner A. *Medical Education in the United States and Canada: A Report to the Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching*. New York, NY: Arno Press and the New York Times; 1972. http://www.carnegiefoundation.org/files/elibrary/flexner_report.pdf. Accessed June 18, 2008.
41. Woodward CV. *The Strange Career of Jim Crow*. 2nd Rev ed. New York, NY: Oxford University Press; 1966.
42. Marable M. *Race, Reform, and Rebellion: The Second Reconstruction in Black America, 1945-1990*. 2nd Rev ed. Jackson: University Press of Mississippi; 1991:14-15.
43. Gamble VN. *Making a Place for Ourselves: The Black Hospital Movement, 1920-1945*. New York, NY: Oxford University Press; 1995.
44. Minutes of the business meeting of the Board of Trustees of the American Medical Association. September 15-17, 1938:48-51. Located at: American Medical Association Archives, Chicago, IL.
45. Minutes of the business meeting of the Board of Trustees of the American Medical Association. May 23, 1931:313-314. Located at: American Medical Association Archives, Chicago, IL.
46. Directory ignores plea of medics. *The Chicago Defender*. September 10, 1938:2.
47. Minutes of the business meeting of the Board of Trustees of the American Medical Association. September 22-23, 1939:89-92. Located at: American Medical Association Archives, Chicago, IL.
48. *American Medical Directory*. 14th ed. Chicago, IL: American Medical Association Press; 1938.
49. Proceedings of the House of Delegates of the American Medical Association; May 15-19, 1939; St Louis, MO. http://www.nmt.com/ama_ndls. Accessed January 28, 2008.
50. Stokes AP. American race relations in war time. *J Negro Educ*. 1945;14(4):535-551.
51. Proceedings of the house of delegates of the American Medical Association, Clinical Session; December 2-5, 1952; Denver, CO. http://www.nmt.com/ama_ndls. Accessed January 28, 2008.
52. Proceedings of the house of delegates of the American Medical Association; December 2-4, 1963; Portland, OR. http://www.nmt.com/ama_ndls. Accessed January 28, 2008.
53. Brickman JP. Minority politics in the house of medicine: the Physicians Forum and the New York County Medical Society, 1938-1965. *J Public Health Policy*. 1999;20(3):282-309.
54. Smith DB. Healthcare's hidden civil rights legacy. *St Louis Univ Law J*. 2003;48(1):37-60.
55. Reynolds PP. Professional and hospital discrimination and the US Court of Appeals Fourth Circuit, 1956-1967. *Am J Public Health*. 2004;94(5):710-720.
56. Smith DB. The racial integration of medical and nursing associations in the United States. *Hosp Health Serv Adm*. 1992;37(3):387-401.
57. Clement statement on AMA proposed Hill-Burton amendment. *J Natl Med Assoc*. 1964;56(3):287.
58. Proceedings of the house of delegates of the American Medical Association, Annual Session; June 21-25, 1964; San Francisco, CA. http://www.nmt.com/ama_ndls. Accessed January 28, 2008.
59. Law Department of the American Medical Association. Analysis of Civil Rights Act in relation to the medical profession. April 12, 1966:4. Located at: American Medical Association Archives, Chicago, IL.
60. Proceedings of the House of Delegates of the American Medical Association, Annual Convention; June 26-30, 1966; Chicago, IL. http://www.nmt.com/ama_ndls. Accessed January 28, 2008.
61. Howard EB. *Digest of Official Actions, 1959-1968*. Chicago, IL: American Medical Association Press; 1971: 169.
62. NMA for compulsory health insurance plan. *The Chicago Defender*. August 26, 1939:3.
63. The president and the nation's health [editorial]. *J Natl Med Assoc*. 1965;57(2):156.
64. Campion FD. The expansion of access: Medicare and Medicaid. In: *The AMA and US Health Policy Since 1940*. Chicago, IL: Chicago Review Press; 1984: 253-284.
65. Langer E. The doctors' debate: what to do when Medicare comes is main topic at stormy AMA session. *Science*. 1965;149(3680):164-167.
66. Langer E. AMA (II): doctors' organization faces growing outside criticism, wide range of policy problems. *Science*. 1965;149(3681):282-283, 328.
67. Colombotos J. Physicians and Medicare: a before-after study of the effects of legislation on attitudes. *Am Sociol Rev*. 1969;34(3):318-334.
68. Clement KW. National Medical Association testimony in behalf of HR 3920, the King-Anderson bill, before the Committee on Way and Means, United States House of Representatives, January 22, 1964. *J Natl Med Assoc*. 1964;56(2):213-220.
69. Proceedings of the house of delegates of the American Medical Association, Annual Session; June 16-20, 1963; Atlantic City, NJ:17-18. http://www.nmt.com/ama_ndls. Accessed January 28, 2008.
70. Rosenbaum S. The impact of United States law on medicine as a profession. *JAMA*. 2003;289(12):1546-1556.
71. Proceedings of the house of delegates of the American Medical Association, Clinical Convention; December 1-4, 1968; Miami Beach, FL. http://www.nmt.com/ama_ndls. Accessed January 28, 2008.
72. Annual estimates of the population by sex, race, and Hispanic or Latino origin for the United States: April 1, 2000, to July 1, 2007. United States Census Bureau Web site. <http://www.census.gov/popest/national/ashr/NC-EST2007/NC-EST2007-03.xls>. Accessed May 23, 2008.
73. Report of the Council on Long Range Planning and Development. American Medical Association Web site; June 2007. CLRPD report 1-A07. <http://www.ama-assn.org/ama1/pub/upload/mm/409/2007demographicreport.pdf>. Accessed September 15, 2007.
74. Smith DB, Feng Z, Fennell ML, Zinn JS, Mor V. Separate and unequal: racial segregation and disparities in quality across US nursing homes [published correction appears in *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2007 Nov-Dec;26(6):1794]. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2007; 26(5):1448-1458.
75. Bach PB, Pham HH, Schrag D, Tate RC, Hargraves JL. Primary care physicians who treat blacks and whites. *N Engl J Med*. 2004;351(6):575-584.
76. Hasnain-Wynia R, Baker DW, Nerenz D, et al. Disparities in health care are driven by where minority patients seek care: examination of the Hospital Quality Alliance measures. *Arch Intern Med*. 2007;167(12):1233-1239.